
Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, October 6, 2014
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, October 6, 2014 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Kelly Allen, and Jeff Fogleman
Council Members Absent: Ashley Warren
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Hamilton, Attorney Charlie Davis, Attorney Gill Frazier
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
7:01 pm 
Recognition of Jessica and Jacob Nielson – Plaque Presentation 
Jessica Nielson was help up at work and Mayor Boggs postponed this presentation until the Nielson’s could both arrive.
Public Hearings

7:04 pm

The Council held a public hearing to discuss a Special Use Permit Request for a daycare facility at 718 E Main Street (Tax Map 13-2-15). 

Manager Earp informed the Council that Ms. Latoya Poole has requested a Special Use Permit for a daycare facility for property located at 718 East Main Street. The property is currently zoned B-2 and will require a Special Use Permit approval in order to operate as a afterschool daycare program.
Mayor Boggs opened the Public Hearing at 7:05 pm. No members of the public chose to speak and Mayor Boggs then closed the Public Hearing at 7:05 pm.

7:05 pm

The Council held a public hearing to discuss the re-zoning of property legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #10-15-15, 10-15-16 and 10-15-15A from R18 to RG. The property is located off Trollingwood Hawfields Road. The rezoning has been requested to facilitate using the land as a Mobile Home Park.

Manager Earp informed the Council that Mr. Philip Morgan has requested a  rezoning for property off Trollingwood Hawfields Road legally described as Tax Map 10-15-15, 10-15-16, and 10-15-5A. The parcels are approximately 25 acres and are currently zoned R-18. Mr. Morgan is requesting a rezoning to RG in order to facilitate a Mobile Home Park expansion.
Mayor Boggs opened the Public Hearing at 7:07 pm. 

Philip Morgan
807 Trollingwood Hawfields Road

· Not planning any roads into Country Home Estates and it is not economically feasible at this time due to the grade of the land.

· Developing larger lots than required. All lots will be ½ acre or larger.
· Bordering properties have all sold for more than tax value.

Tom Lorenz

841 Baker Drive

· Mr. Lorenz asked Manager Earp to define the difference between the zoning classifications R-18 and R-G.
· Manager Earp explained that R-18 zoning requires a minimum lot size of 18000 square feet and R-G requires a minimum lot size of 8000 square feet. Both zoning classifications are residential. Mobile Home Parks require R-G zoning.

· Inquired as to the size of the proposed lots.

· Manager Earp responded that the proposed plan is for minimum lot sizes of ½ acre.

Walter Muesing

702 Lyndon Lane

· Against a road connection to Country Home Estates.

· Against 4 wheelers on his property.
Boyd Pickard

702 Patton Court

· Asked specifics about what a Special Use Permit is for. Manager Earp reiterated that a MHP is required to have R-G zoning.
· Asked if Mr. Morgan is planning on larger lots than required if those plans could be changed after approval. Manager Earp responded that if a Special Use Permit is approved, it is approved based on the plan submitted and any changes would have to come back to Council.
· Recommended the Council consider a SUP with conditions.

Lisa Phillippie

1720 Laurie Drive

· Asks who inspects properties after rezoning and SUPs have been improved. Manager Earp states that County inspectors and Town Code enforcement officers enforce ordiances.
· Asked the Council to confirm that the plans as presented must be followed and to clarify repercussions if they are not. Council confirmed that the plans for SUP must be followed as approved and the SUP can be recinded if the approved conditions are not met.
Charles Gorzek

906 Baker Drive

· Inquired about septic service on the property and whether or not permits will be required.
Mayor Boggs then closed the Public Hearing at 7:20 pm.

7:20 pm

The Council held a public hearing to discuss a request for a Special Use Permit for a mobile home park facility expansion at 649 Trollingwood Hawfields Road on property identified as Tax Map #10-15-15, 10-15-16, and 10-15-5A.

Manager Earp informed the Council that Mr. Philip Morgan has requested a Special Use Permit for property off Trollingwood Hawfields Road legally described as Tax Map 10-15-15, 10-15-16, and 10-15-5A. The parcels are approximately 25 acres and are currently zoned R-18 with a request for them to be rezoned R-G pending. If rezoning is approved, the approval of a Special Use Permit will be necessary in order to facilitate a Mobile Home Park expansion.
Mayor Boggs opened the Public Hearing at 7:21 pm. 

Dennis Smith
313 Graham Road

· 2 years ago the same Special Use Permit was issued for different lots in the MHP and that permit required a buffer on Trollingwood Hawfields Road. These buffer trees were not there Saturday.
· Would like the requirements for previous Special Use Permits to be completed before another is issued.
Boyd Pickard

702 Patton Court

· Asked for a list of requirements for a SUP.
· Expressed concerned that roads within the MHP aren’t wide enough.
· Expressed concerns about distance between mobile homes and completion of underpinnings.

· Inquired as to where someone can find a copy of the Town’s ordinances.

· Expressed concern over ordinance enforcement and compliance.

· Asked what happened with the RV park request that was denied a year ago for this same property.

Caryl Van Fleet

751 Baker Drive

· Does not want to see this MHP expansion approved.

· Has lived in Country Home Estates for 22 years and it used to be a quiet neighborhood with little traffic. 
· She expressed concern with a possible thruway in the neighborhood.

7:31 pm 
Recognition of Jessica and Jacob Nielson – Plaque Presentation 

Mayor Boggs recognized Jacob and Jessica Nielson for their quick lifesaving response at a recent family get together. A small child was pulled unresponsive from the pool and Jacob Nielson started performing CPR on the child. Jessica Nielson, a pediatric nurse, assisted with the CPR and the two were able to clear the child’s lungs of water and had her breathing on her own. The Mayor presented these two with plaques of commendation for their quick thinking and flawlessly performed lifesaving actions.
Consent Agenda

7:33 pm
The Council considered approval of minutes from the September 8, 2014 meeting.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 4-0.
New Business
7:34 pm

The Council considered a Special Use Permit Request for a daycare facility at 718 East Main Street (Tax Map 13-2-15).
Manager Earp explained to the Council that Ms. Latoya Poole has requested a Special Use Permit for a daycare facility for property located at 718 East Main Street. The property is currently zoned B-2 and will require a Special Use Permit approval in order to operate as an afterschool daycare program facility. Manager Earp informed the Council that this Special Use Permit request had been taken before the Planning and Zoning Board and they recommend to the Council that this permit be approved. 

Attorney Frazier swore in Manager Earp and Latoya Poole.

Mayor Boggs then asked the following questions and received the following answers from Manager Earp and Ms. Poole.

QUESTIONS ON THE SIX REQUIRED SPECIAL USE PERMIT APPLICATION FINDINGS PURSUANT TO SECTION 155.083 (Day Care Center)

1. In what zoning district is the proposed special use to be located? – B2
2. What activities will be carried out on the premises? –after school daycare
3. Are the proposed activities allowed in this zoning district? - Yes
4. What is the lot size for the property on which the proposed special use will be located? – Approximately .46 acre
5. Is the proposed special use going to be located at least two hundred feet away from any junkyard, outdoor storage facility, scrapyard or salvage yard? – Yes.  
6. What buildings/structures are or will be located on the real property upon which the special use will be located? – existing building with no new structures
7. What is/will be the size of those buildings/structures in square feet? – Approximately 1884 sq feet
8. What type of structures will these be? – stick built building
9. Will this building be capable of passing a yearly fire inspection? - Yes
10. How many children are going to be cared for at this facility? –20
11. Will this daycare center be operated as a home occupation? - No
12. If it is going to be operated as a home occupation, is it located in a residence that is the personal residence of the operator of the daycare facility? – n/a
13. Out of the total project area, how much is going to be open space? -  The total 24,000 sq ft lot less the 1,884 sq ft building

14. Out of all that open space, how many square feet will be outdoor play areas? -  A sufficient area to meet the 200 sq feet per child play area requirement
15. How much of that open space is covered by water? - None
16. What materials, if any, will be stored on the premises? – After school supplies
17. Where is the proposed location of any parking/loading areas? – Parking spaces in front and on side of building
18. Where are the proposed points of vehicle ingress and egress? – At the previously established parking lot entrance at Hwy 49 
19. What is the proposed pattern of internal circulation, including all drives and walkways?- 3 point turn
20. What provisions have been made or will be made for utilities? – Water and Sewer through Haw River and electricity through Duke Energy
21. What provisions have been made or will be made for refuse disposal? – A commercial waste disposal contract will be put in place
22. What provisions have been or will be made for lighting the property?- Existing lighting will be used
23. What are the names, addresses and telephone numbers of the owners of the subject parcel? – Meadowview Properties LLC, 1648 Memorial Drive, Burlington NC 27215, 229-9464
24. Will there be any planting on the property?  What plants will be planted and when? – No
25. Will any site grading be necessary?  What provisions have been made or will be made for site grading? -  No
26. Is there a possibility of soil erosion in conjunction with the proposed use?  What provisions have been made or will be made to control soil erosion on the site? - No
27. If the proposed special use is a home occupation, what is the total floor area to be used for the proposed special use? – n/a
28. What signage, if any, will accompany the proposed special use?  How big will the signs be?  Where will they be located? – A window sill sign will be put in place
29. What are the potential hazards to public health and/or safety that accompany the proposed special use? – None known
30. What specific provisions have been made to alleviate those hazards? – n/a
31. What use is being made of each adjoining parcel of land? – Commercial buildings and residential across the street
32. How can this proposed special use, if allowed, be expected to affect the value of each adjoining parcel of land?- No effect anticipated
33. What public necessity, if any, will be fulfilled or served by the proposed special use? – Quality afterschool childcare 
34. What is the general character of the area in which the special use will be located?- General Business and Residential
Mayor Boggs and Councilmember Lovette confirmed with Ms. Poole that the entire play area is surrounded by fencing.

Councilmember Allen asked Fireman Keith Beaver and Police Chief Neal Dickens if they foresaw any issues with the approval of this Special Use Permit.
Councilmember Allen presented the following motion:
BASED UPON THE EVIDENCE PRESENTED, and pursuant to the Town of Haw River Code of Ordinances Section 155.083, I move that the Town Council make the following FINDINGS OF FACT with regard to the special use permit application made by Latoya Poole regarding the property located at 718 East Main Street (Tax Map 13-2-15) in Haw River, North Carolina:

1. That all applicable regulations of the zoning district in which the use is proposed are complied with;

2. That all applicable conditions specified in Section 155.086, Town of Haw River Code of Ordinances, are met for this proposed special use;

3. That the proposed special use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council;

4. That the proposed use is located, designed and proposed to be operated so as to maintain or enhance the value of adjoining property or that the use is a public necessity;

5. That the location and character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the plan of development for the Town Planning Area; and

6. That satisfactory provision has been made for all of the following that apply in this case: vehicle circulation, parking and loading, service and loading entrances and areas, screening, utilities, signs, lighting, open spaces, site grading, soil erosion and sedimentation control and site damage.

AND, BASED UPON THE FOREGOING FINDINGS OF FACT, I move that the special use permit application made by Latoya Poole regarding the property located at 718 East Main Street (Tax Map 13-2-15) be APPROVED; Motion carried 4-0.

7:46 pm

The Council considered a request for re-zoning of property, legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #10-15-15, 10-15-16, and 10-15-5A from R18 to RG. The property is located off Trollingwood Hawfields Road. The rezoning has been requested to facilitate using the land and a Mobile Home Park.  
Manager Earp explained to the Council that Mr. Philip Morgan has requested a rezoning for property off Trollingwood Hawfields Road legally described as Tax Map 10-15-15, 10-15-16, and 10-15-5A. The parcels are approximately 25 acres and are currently zoned R-18. Mr. Morgan is requesting a rezoning to RG in order to facilitate a Mobile Home Park expansion.

Boyd Pickard

702 Patton Court

· Asked the Council if the current zoning is R-18, then doesn’t that mean that the lot size requirement is larger than the proposed R-G zoning lot size requirements? And if so, why is this rezoning being considered?
· Manager Earp responded that rezoning is required because mobile home parks must have an R-G zoning. R-18 minimum lot size requirements do in fact exceed those of R-G.

Councilmember Allen confirmed with Manager Earp that the Town’s sewer system can handle additional hookups in this area and that a double rate will be paid on sewer usage.
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve rezoning Philip Morgan’s property off of Trollingwood Hawfields Road (legally described as Tax Map 10-15-15, 10-15-16, and 10-15-5A) from R-18 to RG. Motion carried 3-1 with Councilmember Allen dissenting.
7:52 pm
The Council considered a request for a Special Use Permit for a mobile home park facility expansion at 649 Trollingwood Hawfields Road, on property identified as Tax Map #10-15-15, 10-15-16, and 10-15-5A.
Manager Earp explained to the Council that Mr. Philip Morgan has requested a Special Use Permit for property off Trollingwood Hawfields Road legally described as Tax Map 10-15-15, 10-15-16, and 10-15-5A. The parcels are approximately 25 acres and are have just been rezoned to R-G. Approval of a Special Use Permit will be necessary in order to facilitate the proposed Mobile Home Park expansion.
Attorney Frazier swore in Manager Earp and Philip Morgan.

Mayor Boggs then asked the following questions and received the following answers from Manager Earp and Philip Morgan.

QUESTIONS ON THE SIX REQUIRED SPECIAL USE PERMIT APPLICATION FINDINGS PURSUANT TO SECTION 155.083 
1. In what zoning district is this mobile home park located? – RG

2. What activities will be carried out on the premises? – Residential Mobile Home Park


3. Are the proposed activities allowed in this zoning district? – Yes

4. What building/structures are or will be located on the subject property? - Mobile Homes What is their approximated size in square feet? At least 800 square feet per lot? – Yes

5. What type of structures will these be? Mobile homes? - Mobile Homes
6. Have you reviewed the regulations applicable to zoning district RG, General Residential? – Yes

7. What is the lot size for the entire property containing the mobile home park? – 36.5 acres Is it at least 8,000 square feet per lot? – Yes

8. Is there at least a 15-foot wide buffer strip along the rear and side property lines of the park of densely planted trees and shrubs expected to grow to a height of eight feet? – Yes, this will be planted in the winter

9. Are there common recreation areas equivalent to 200 square feet for each manufactured home lot? – Yes
10. Have you reviewed and complied with the Haw River Mobile Home Park Ordinance? – Yes

a. Does each mobile home lot contain 50 feet of frontage on a driveway? – Yes


b. Is the subject property at least six acres? – Yes  How big is it? – 36.5 acres

c. Will the new part contain no more than five mobile homes per gross acre? – will not
d. Does the old part contain no more than twelve mobile homes per gross acre? – does not
e. Does each mobile home space contain an interior driveway of at least 20 feet? -  yes What is each driveway paved with? -  crushed stone, gravel
f. Does each mobile home space have at least two off-drive parking spaces? – Yes
g. Is each such space at least nine feet wide and twenty feet long?
- Yes
h. Is each space connected to the water and sewer of Haw River or a private well and septic tank? – Yes, will be connected to Haw River sewer and Orange Alamance Water
i. Will there be any service buildings? – No
11. Have you reviewed and complied with the Alamance County Health Department’s “Rules Regarding the Sanitary Design, Construction, Alteration, Maintenance, Operation and Use of Manufactured Home Parks/Travel Trailer Parks in Alamance County? – Yes
a. Is this property located in a 100 year flood plain? No
b. Do any of the spaces used septic tanks? No Are these spaces at least 12,000 square feet? N/A
c. Are the boundaries of each space plainly marked by corner markers? – They will be with survey
12. Out of the total project area, how much is going to be open space? – approximately 12 acres
13. How much, if any, of that open space is covered by water? – None

14. What materials, if any, will be stored on the premises? – None

15. n/a

16. Where is the proposed location of any parking/loading areas? – Two parking spots in the front of each home
17. Where are the proposed points of vehicle ingress and egress? – Bonfire Road and Trollingwood Hawfields Road
18. What is the proposed pattern of internal circulation, including all drives and walkways? – Straight road with a cul-de-sac turnaround at the end of Bonfire
19. What provisions have been made or will be made for utilities? – Orange Alamance water, Haw River sewer, Duke Energy power, and ATT phone
20. What provisions have been made or will be made for refuse disposal?- Centrally located dumpsters to be picked up twice weekly by private contractor
a. Do you provide a metal garbage can with a tight-fitting lid and a capacity of at least 20 gallons but not more than 27 gallons for each space? – No

b. Will there be any dumpsters? – Yes
 Where will they be located? – Centrally located in the mobile home park
21. What provisions have been or will be made for lighting the property? – There will be street lights and dusk to dawn lighting on each home
a. Is the property lighted at night with electric lamps of no less than 100 watts each, spaced at intervals of no more than 100 feet? – Yes, it will be
22. Will there be any planting on the property? – Nothing other than buffer zone
What plants will be planted and when? Trees will be planted in the buffer zone in the winter
23. Will any site grading be necessary? – Yes
 What provisions have been made or will be made for site grading? – Grading will be done for home placement, one site at a time
24. Is there a possibility of soil erosion in conjunction with the proposed use? – Always
What provisions have been made or will be made to control soil erosion on the site? – Owner will only disturb one or two sites at a time, will grade it, plant it and get it “rolled down”
25. What signage, if any, will accompany the expanded park? – Street signs and lot number signs How big will the signs be? – standard
26. What are the potential hazards to the public health and/or safety that accompany the expansion of this mobile home park? – None known

27. What specific provisions have been made to alleviate those hazards? n/a
28. What use is being made of each adjoining parcel of land? – Residential, and industrial across from the park
29. How can this expanded mobile home park, if allowed, be expected to affect the value of each adjoining parcel of land? – none known
30. n/a 
31. What public necessity, if any, will be fulfilled or served by expanding the mobile home park? – Affordable housing
32. What is the general character of the area in which the park is located? – Residential and industrial across Trollingwood Hawfields Road
Manager Earp then informed the Council of two residents that called in regarding this proposed Special Use Permit:


Andrew Harrison – 709 Baker Drive

Mr. Harrison is concerned about the possibility of a driveway through Baker Drive and increase traffic. He is also against more mobile homes adjacent to his property.



Ramon De Los Reyes – 701 Baker Drive

Called for information regarding the notice that was received in the mail but does not have an opinion in favor of or against a mobile home park expansion.

Boyd Pickard

702 Patton Court

· Expressed ongoing concern regarding 8,000 sq ft lot requirement.
· Asked the Council if a change of current plans must come back to Council.
· Asked the Council to consider additional SUP conditions.
· Expressed concerns regarding number of dumpsters and number and type of buffer plants and a time frame for completion.
· Expressed concerns regarding grading above creek level and potential runoff.
· Expressed concerns regarding nearby property values.
Lisa Phillippie

1720 Laurie Drive

· Asked the Council how they decide what is good for the Town. Mayor Boggs stated that he could only answer that question personally and that he looks at what is good for both the plan proposer and for surrounding citizens.
· Noted that many gunshots being heard in the area are likely coming from the Durham Pistol and Rifle Club.
Carol Campbell

768 Baker Court

· Trailers back up to her property and gunshots are an ongoing concern for her. 

· Expressed concerns about having elderly residents on her 1st floor with frequent gunshots in the area.
Tom Lorenz

841 Baker Drive

· Sheriff’s Department has come out to investigate shooting in the area.
Philip Morgan

807 Trollingwood Hawfields Road

· Notes that residents of his mobile home park are NOT allowed to shoot on his property. 

· Mr. Morgan and his family do shoot on their private property and residents of Country Home Estates shoot on their properties as well.
Boyd Pickard

702 Patton Court

· Noted that he and his family do shoot firearms on their property

Councilmember Lovette noted that firearm activity outside the Town of Haw River limits is not enforceable by the Haw River Police Department. He asked that upset residents consider attending an Alamance County Commissioners meeting as the Sherriff’s Department is their jurisdiction. 

Don Waugh

118 Hill Street


· Inquired about the necessity for SUP re-approvals

· Inquired about incident report trends following the approval of previous SUPs in this mobile home park

Taylor Van Fleet

751 Baker Drive
· Expressed concern about being home alone in a neighborhood next to an expanding mobile home park

· Expressed concern about rising crime rate

Melissa Summey

717 Baker Court

· Expressed concern about sales values of properties near a Mobile Home Park and noted that people that decline to purchase property in their neighborhood due to the location of the MHP cannot be measured.
David Riley

1019 Lyndon Lane

· Expressed concerns regarding erosion control and asked for details on plans to mitigate erosion. Mr. Morgan said he would follow town rules and build one lot at a time.
· Inquired as to whether or not buffer tree purchases were being made locally. Mr. Morgan stated that trees would come from the Forestry Service.
Jamie Harrison

709 Baker Drive

· Inquired as to how many lots were proposed in the SUP area. Manager Earp stated there are a total of 42 lots in the proposed plans.
Carrie Retherford
936 Baker Drive
· When shopping for her home, she saw mobile homes from a property she was initially interested in purchasing and would up purchasing in a different area of Country Home Estates
· Inquired as to whether or not the MHP has a playground

· Expressed concerns regarding increased homeowner liability for people on their property

Charles Gorzek

906 Baker Drive

· Expressed that he would not like to see any additional road into Country Home Estates

· Asked member of the public to raise hands if they agreed with his stance
Mayor Boggs asked the members of the public if any had attended any recent Alamance County Board of Commissioners meetings in a effort to address their concerns. None had.

Jeff King
730 Baker Court

· Inquired as to how many Councilmembers live by Mobile Home Parks.

· Considers Philip Morgan a friend.
· Expressed concern regarding property values.

Brian Walker

714 Baker Drive

· Inquired as to the consequences if the SUP conditions are not met by Mr. Morgan. Manager Earp responded there are fines for Town Ordinance violations and SUPs can be rescinded.
Tom Lorenz

841 Baker Drive

· Inquired as to what the breakdown was in the planting of the buffer zone for the old Special Use Permit.
Cullen Riley

1019 Lyndon Lane

· Took an environment class at his high school and is very concerned about the environment effects of such an expansion

Philip Morgan

807 Trollingwood Hawfields Road

· Notes that kids from Country Home Estates were charged with doing $25k to $30k of damage to his property

· Notes that the homes on Baker Court were build with the old MHP section already built

Michelle McCallum

754 Baker Court

· Notes that in 1994 there were not trailers in all of the areas that they currently are

· Expressed concern as to whether the trailers going in are new or used. Mr. Morgan stated that he always installs used units.
Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette presented the following motion:
BASED UPON THE EVIDENCE PRESENTED, and pursuant to the Town of Haw River Code of Ordinances Section 155.083, I Lee Lovette move that the Town Council make the following FINDINGS OF FACT with regard to the special use permit application made by Philip Morgan regarding his property located on Trollingwood-Hawfields Road legally described as Alamance County Tax Map 10-15-15, 10-15-16, and 10-15-5A in Mebane, NC:

1. That all applicable regulations of the zoning district in which the use is proposed are complied with and every mobile home space in the park will contain at least 8000 square feet;

2. That all applicable conditions specified in Section 155.086, Town of Haw River Code of Ordinances, are met for this proposed special use in that:

a. The applicant is or will be in compliance with the Haw River manufactured Home Parks Ordinance;

b. The applicant is or will be in compliance with the “Regulations Governing the Sanitary Design, Construction, Alteration, Maintenance, Operation and Use of Manufactured Homes and Manufactured Housing Park in Alamance County” of the Alamance County Board of Health;

c. A buffer strip at east 15 feet wide exists or will exist along the rear and side property lines of the park of densely planted trees and shrubs expected to grow to a height of eight feet and that these plants are to be planted within 1 year if feasible;

d. The mobile home park provides or will provide common recreation areas at a rate of 200 square feet for each mobile home lot.
3. That the proposed special use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council;

4. That the proposed use is located, designed and proposed to be operated so as to maintain or enhance the value of adjoining property or that the use is a public necessity;

5. That the location and character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the plan of development for the Town Planning Area; and

6. That satisfactory provision has been made for all of the following that apply in this case: vehicle circulation, parking and loading, service and loading entrances and areas, screening, utilities, signs, lighting, open spaces, site grading, soil erosion and sedimentation control and site damage.
7. No road will be build into Baker Court or into Country Home Estates.

AND, BASED UPON THE FOREGOING FINDINGS OF FACT, I Lee Lovette move that the special use permit application made by Philip Morgan regarding his property located on Trollingwood-Hawfields Road legally described as Alamance County Tax Map 10-15-15, 10-15-16, and 10-15-5A in Mebane, North Carolina be APPROVED; Motion carried 3-1 with Councilmember Allen dissenting.
8:53 pm

Mayor Boggs called for a 10 minute break from open meeting to allow citizens to stretch and use the restroom.
9:03 pm

Mayor Boggs called the meeting back to order.

9:04 pm 

Council considered a request for approval for updates to the Town of Haw River Fire Department by-laws as recommended by the Department’s By-Law Committee.

Keith Beaver, Chairman of the HRFD By-Laws Committee presented the Council with a By-Laws updated for their review and consideration. The main issues concern the safety of the Department’s members when returning from extended periods of absence. Additionally, there is an update to the bylaws addressing social media and directly addressing the handing of social media within the Department. 

Attorney Davis commented that the bylaw updates, particularly the section on Social Media, has been very prepared.

Following brief discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the updates to the Town of Haw River Fire Department’s bylaws as recommended by the Department’s By-Laws Committee. Motion carried 4-0.
9:12 pm

The Council considered a request to review and approve a MOU regarding the School Resource Officer Program with Alamance Burlington School System.
Police Chief Neal Dickens presented the Council with a contract from the Alamance Burlington School system to be signed in order for the HRPD to participate again in the Student Resource Officer Program at Haw River Elementary. Officers are paid $25 per hour by ABSS and the contract provided by ABSS provides liability protection for the school system as well as a 90 day termination clause with our without cause.
Following brief discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the School Resource Officer Program Memorandum of Understanding. Motion carried 4-0.

9:14 pm
Manager’s Update

· Financial Update through 9/30/14.
· The Town is still working to get an ADA compliant walkway installed at Red Slide Park to the new shelter. PARTF grant funds will cover part of this and the Town may be receiving a private donation to assist in this construction.

· Manager Earp asked the Council to consider accepting a donation in the amount of $585 from Mary Satterfield for a bench at Red Slide Park. Councilmember Allen made a motion to accept the $585 donation from Mary Satterfield for a bench a Red Slide Park. Motion carried 4-0.

· The Town’s fall newsletter has been completed and will be in the mail by 10/31/14.

· The Community Pride Committee is working with the New Leaf program to get a sign and some planting completed at the 70 and 49 intersection. 

· The Town’s 2013-2014 draft audit has been completed and submitted for review.
· The Fire/Police department storage building construction has been started and should be completed in a few weeks.

· Manager Earp has received a bid for the Council technology upgrade and it is within the Town’s budgeted amount. Technology upgrades will move forward within the next few months.
· There is one easement left on the sidewalk project in order for construction to move forward.

· Midget, Mite, and Peewee football is going on at the Haw River Municipal Park this fall and concessions are being sold by the Town.
9:22 pm

Open Forum
· Mrs. Smith of 313 Graham Road inquired about the Community Pride and New Leaf project across from CVS.
· Ms. Amash of 506 Rolling Road inquired about the process for getting a park bench dedicated. 
· Mrs. Cobb of 616 Keck Road inquired about the flowers planted at Hwy 49 and how they would be affected by the Green Level sewer line project.
Announcements

· Councilmember Lovette expressed the gratitude of the Mason Lovette band for the opportunity to perform at the Haw River Concert in the Park series.

· Councilmember Allen asked Attorney Davis to confirm that the agreement made with Challenge Golf Course regarding water and sewer lines is now null and void. 

9:24 pm

Councilmember Fogleman made a motion adjourn. Motion carried 4-0.
__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk
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